
 

 

VSK NEWS 

Welcome 
 

With the 2015-16 academic year  well under way I thought I would give you an update on our progress. 

The new school year started extremely positively with the outcomes our young people achieved this summer. They 

improved their educational outcomes in every academic indicator at Key Stage 1, 2 and 4 making this Kentôs best 

ever collective performance. Not only did our young peopleôs outcomes improve, but as a Local Authority we are in 

line or above all National Average indicators and have closed the gap with all Kent learners in every indicator. This 

has been achieved through the hard work and dedication of the schools, foster carers, social workers, other key 

services, additional funding (Pupil Premium) and not forgetting the hard work of our young people themselves. 

Within this edition of our Newsletter you will see how positively the Term started with our 5th Annual Awards 

Ceremony, I have to say it is my favourite day of the year and not even the weather could dampen the festivities. 

You can also find the latest news within VSK that is happening in your area and finally information on our fantastic 

Participation and Engagement Activity Days. 

Please take the time to look at what is happening across the virtual school and feel free to contact us and let us 

know how you think we are doing and what other support you feel would be beneficial. 

Tony Doran  

Headteacher  

Virtual School Kent  
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AWARDS CEREMONY 
In September Virtual School Kent held their fifth annual Awards Ceremony celebrating the 

achievements of Kent Children in Care aged 5 to 16 years. Nominations were received earlier this 

year from Social Workers, Designated Teachers and Foster Carers with the standard being the highest 

we have seen to date. 

The day started with the Awards Ceremony for our KS1 

and KS2 students which was led by Tony Doran, 

Headteacher of Virtual School Kent. This was followed 

by a BBQ lunch and entertainment for the children to 

enjoy which included a Surf Simulator, Climbing Wall, 

Crazy Golf, Bouncy Slide, Archery, Spinning Wheels 

and the University of Kent provided Water Rockets, 

Van der Graaf Generator, Racket Rockets, Lego 

Universe and make-your-own Fingerprint Keyrings. 

 

The raffle was drawn at 1.30pm with many prizes kindly 

donated by local attractions in Kent. This raised Ã462.36 

which will go towards arranging participation events for 

children in care and young care leavers. 

We ended the day with an Awards Ceremony for our 

KS3 and KS4 students where our guest speakers were 

Andrew Ireland, Corporate Director of Social Care, 

Health and Well Being and Dr Vicky Mason, SEPnet 

Outreach Officer for the School of Physical Sciences, University of Kent who spoke to the young people 

about following their dreams. 

The following awards were presented: 

¶ 156 young people received Bronze awards. 

¶ 18 young people received Silver awards. 

¶ 3 young people received Gold awards. 

¶ 21 young people received 'Star of 2015' awards for 

their involvement with Our Children and Young 

People's Council. 



 

 

ePEP Admin Team Contacts 
 

VSK_ePEP@kent.gov.uk 

 

03000 415353  - Rico and Mike 

ePEP NEWS 

We are pleased to announce that we have had over 1200 applications for Pupil Premium Plus (PP+) 

funding through the ePEP online system! This makes it quick and easy for designated teachers to apply 

for PP+ funding at any time, within the target section of the PEP. This process has also allowed us an un

-paralleled view of where PP+ gets spent within Kent.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

One to one tuition tops our chart with over 400 applications representing nearly a third of all applications 

for funding made this term, with after school programmes and social and emotional learning also taking 

large shares. We are delighted so many applications have been made and thank you for all of your hard 

work.  

Please remember that if you DO NOT require PP+ funding for your targets to mark this as óNo Fundingô 

within the funding section of the target. However if the school would like to record their own budget 

spends for interventions made details of these can easily be added to the comments section at the end 

of the target. 

If you require any help adding targets and applying for funding guidance can be found on our website 

http://www.virtualschool.lea.kent.sch.uk/resources/pupil-premium , or  please contact the ePEP team.  

mailto:VSK_ePEP@kent.gov.uk


 

 

 NEWS FROM THE NORTH 

Jo Kelly, Assistant Head North Kent  

Tel: 03000 412777 or Email: Joanne.Kelly@kent.gov.uk 

Its wedding season at VSK and two of our team tied the knot this Autumn! 

Amanda Richards got married in September and then it was Jessica Bakerôs turn in 

Octoberé We wish them all the best as they start their married lives! 

Weôve also had some new additions to the North and West Kent teamséé   

Karen Wood has joined us as a Year 11 Progression Advisor. This is a new role we 

have created using PP+ and Karen will be working across the North and West Kent VSK teams. Karen has a 

background in Care, CXK, SEN and schools so she is very well placed to support our year 11s on their 

journey towards the land of successful post 16 adventures ie that they have a plan towards being in 

Education, Employment or Training. Please get in touch with karen.wood@kent.gov.uk or your locality 

Assistant Head to see how she can support further. 

Karen Brooker has also joined the team at Worrall House as the new Education Welfare Officer. Karen has 

come from Thamesview School to join us at VSK and she is a fantastic addition to the team. She will also be 

working across the North and West Kent teams so is in much demand! For any support around attendance 

issues for your CIC please contact Karen at karen.brooker@kent.gov.uk 

And Huge Congratulations to all those Yr6 and Yr11 students who got their results last summer ï and 

thanks go to the foster carers, schools and social workers supporting them. North Kent achieved their best 

results ever  

End of KEY STAGE 2 

¶ 77% level 4s in Reading and Maths+ This is despite 33% of year 6 having an EHCP - and there were 17 

conversions from amber to green out of a possible 18 

¶ 2 Level 6s in Maths; 5 Level 5s in Reading & Writing (and awaiting 2 appeals) 

 

End of KEY STAGE 4 

¶ 21% achieved 5 A*-Cs including English and Maths+ This is despite 38% of the cohort having an EHCP & 

in specialist provision - & 14% being  UASYP   

¶ One young person who óshould haveô been at a specialist BESD school got 5A*-C including English & 

Maths 

¶ 77% of this cohort have gone on to 6th
 form or college. 

+
Awaiting verification  

 

All of these results contributed to an overall fantastic set of results across the County for Kent CIC. So there is 

a lot to live up to this academic year! 

mailto:Joanne.Kelly@kent.gov.uk
mailto:Karen.wood@kent.gov.uk


 

 

NEWS FROM THE WEST 
 

The North and West Kent teams joined together last month for a training session on the curriculum legislation 

changes. It was run by Karen Blake-Morris who now has her own company, KBM Education Consultancy Ltd. It 

was a really successful morning and the teams are now in a good place to help the children achieve their 

potential in the new performance measures. 

Have a great term and look forwards to seeing you soon! 

Margaret Hamlyn, Assistant Head West Kent, SENCO & OOC (Tonbridge 

& Tunbridge Wells)  

Tel: 03000 412777 or Email: Margaret.hamlyn@kent.gov.uk   

In Medway, Tonbridge and Tunbridge Wells we are trying to use the PP+ in a variety of 

ways to maximise the impact on our young people and build capacity within the 

schools.  

Our work with Eden Counselling is proving to be very beneficial for our young people. 

They can access play therapy, art therapy or talking therapy to support their emotional 

development. This is having an impact on their ability to concentrate in school and, therefore, make progress. 

Our work with GFC Educational Trust is helping our newly arrived UASC young people to access English 

classes whilst waiting for a school place. It gives them an introduction to the English language at the 

appropriate level for them within a small group. Ongoing assessment indicates that most young people make 

very good progress in their knowledge of the language whilst on the course. This course has now changed to 

be a completely óroll on / roll offô programme for three full days per week and the young people attend until they 

have a school place.  

I am also working with a secondary school in Tonbridge to develop a óhubô provision for UASC pupils for their 

first 6 weeks in a secondary school. This is currently a pilot and the impact will be assessed at the end of this 

term so that consideration can be given to it continuing throughout the school year.  

We have bought some Educational Psychology time to support our young people through classroom 

observations with feedback on strategies for the teacher, advice to schools and VSK on complex cases, etc. 

Through my tracking and monitoring visits I am able to discuss the possible uses of PP+ with the Designated 

Teachers and work with them to find ways to support the young people in their schools. The feedback during 

these visits is that this is working well and they feel supported in setting, and achieving, challenging targets for 

our young peopleôs progress and attainment. One school, where there are two siblings, has told me that by 

having PP+ as a óneeds basedô funding it means she can support one child, who has greater needs at this time, 

appropriately whilst not having to find a way to spend funding on the other child, who does not need support at 

the moment.  



 

 

NEWS FROM THE WEST 

Jemma Page, Assistant Head West Kent (Maidstone & Malling)  

Tel: 03000 412777 or Email: jemma.page@kent.gov.uk   

Virtual School Kent has subscribed to The Letterbox Club, a programme managed 

by Books trust and initiated at the University of Leicester, which aims to provide 

enjoyable educational support for looked-after children aged 5-13. Pupil Premium 

Plus is being used to fund this for our children. They will receive a variety of books, 

number games and stationery items to use and keep for themselves, including: 

¶ Story books by authors such as Roald Dahl, Malorie Blackman and Michael 

Rosen. 

¶ Non-fiction books looking at a wide range of subjects.  

¶ Some simple number games (these may need the help of the foster carer or an older child to set up). 

¶ Stationery items, to encourage writing and drawing. 

 

The foster child/children received their first parcel in May 2015 and then once every month for six months, with 

the last parcel arriving in October 2015.  

We are aiming for Letterbox to have a positive impact on literacy and maths and we will be tracking the 

progress of the children in care in relation to their learning as well as their enjoyment/engagement with the 

project. We really appreciate carers taking time to look at the books with the children and to play the Maths 

games with them. We hope your child enjoys being part of The Letterbox Club and thank you for your 

support in making it a success. 

I thought I must let you know my foster childôs reaction to the Letter Box parcels he received last Saturday 

from VSK. It was a hot day, and a day at home to do jobs (the days he finds the hardest). Christian was 

helping me in the garden but was complaining he was itchy as there were thunder bugs about, Christian was 

grumpy!  

Then the doorbell rang and the postman delivered the three Letter Box Parcels addressed to Christian, what 

excitement. Christian thoroughly enjoyed looking through the parcels at the different books he loved the 

stationary items particularly.   

The rest of the weekend went great, he lay in my hammock (where you are only allowed to go and read) with 

a book, played all the games at least twice, coloured in the colouring book and learned how to write 'hello' on 

the calculator! Altogether a great success, Christian now uses the calculator to check sums which he asks us 

to set and he works out manually. The hand writing pen is getting a lot of use when he practices his writing, 

long may it last. Anyway thanks again we can't wait until the next parcel arrives.   

The young persons name has been changed for the purpose of this article 

mailto:Rachel.Calver@kent.gov.uk


 

 

NEWS FROM THE EAST 

Gina Turner, Assistant Head Canterbury  

Tel: 03000 419420 or Email: gina.turner@kent.gov.uk 

Welcome to a new academic year, and we at VSK are looking forward to 

another successful year! 

Last yearôs results were an achievement and something for us all to be really 

proud of. Some of our Year 6 children obtained Level 5 in at least one area of 

learning! A particular well done to Greggory Phillips who achieved 5 A-C grades 

at GCSE, including his maths and English. 

 

It was a privilege to finally meet so many children and their carerôs at the Awards 

ceremony which took place last month. A very good day was had by all despite the 

weather ï a big thank you to our apprentices and all those who helped them with the 

activities, when resources had to be moved (very quickly!) inside because of the rain. A 

big well done to all those young people who received an award. 

 

 

This year is already proving to be an exciting one: last year VSK funded a collaborative project between 

the Canterbury Coastal schools to ensure that their children in care had easy and fast access to services 

that they may need such as speech and language therapists, art/play therapists and other invaluable 

services that work so hard to support our most vulnerable young people. This year the Canterbury City 

schools are looking to a similar project through work with VSK and Pupil Premium Plus funding.  

In addition to this, VSK are working with Canterbury Secondary schools and Kent Refugee Action Network 

(KRAN) to investigate ways to support Unaccompanied Asylum Seeking Children and the schools that 

receive them. There is a proposal underway for establishing a provision which can provide these young 

people with a óschool readyô course, looking at language acquisition but also to help prepare them for life in 

a mainstream British school.  This is an exciting opportunity which is now appearing in many parts of Kent. 

Finally, congratulations to one of our support officers, Keira Kinsella, who has recently become a mum to 

baby Alba. Keira is thoroughly enjoying motherhood but will be returning to VSK to carry on her 

outstanding support for children in care. 

mailto:Ben.Taylor2@kent.gov.uk


 

 

NEWS FROM THE EAST 

Simon Fosse-Collins, Interim Assistant Head Swale 

Tel: 03000 418601 or Email: simon.fosse-collins@kent.gov.uk 

It is great to be back after the holidays and I hope you are all refreshed and 

ready to go for the new academic year. I know for many of you, summer appears 

to be some time ago now.  

The results over the summer were very pleasing and there were many reasons 

to celebrate them. Jamshaid at the Isle of Sheppey Academy achieved the 

equivalent of 6 GCSEs which is outstanding given that four years ago he could hardly speak a word of 

English. The Key Stage 2 results reflected some outstanding achievements including two children 

achieving level 5 in their SATS.  

The VSK Awards day was a great success and many of our Swale children collected awards for 

outstanding achievements inside and outside of school. As a service we are all proud of these young 

people and look forward to celebrating their future success at every chance. Please keep the VSK 

Awards in mind when you reflect on the progress and achievements of your young people.  

This is an ideal chance to welcome Lynn Griffiths to the Swale team as an Education Support Officer 

(ESO). Lynn joins us from the Dover team as an experienced ESO and is a very welcome addition to the 

team. I know she is looking forward to meeting more of you and working with many of our children.  

The team were also delighted to welcome baby Alba after her safe arrival. Keira has taken to motherhood 

extremely well and enjoying every minute with her daughter. I know many of you would be happy to know 

we have passed on all your congratulations to Keira, Richard and baby Alba.  

Over the summer the team have been working hard and making plans for the new school year. I am 

starting to make my way around to all our Designated Teachers to ensure that all the children are 

enjoying being back at school and working hard on their objectives for this academic year. It is always 

good to hear about the positive work you are doing and sharing good practice with other colleagues.  

Please keep an eye on CPD online for Designated Teacher Training, ePEP Training and the East Kent 

Multi-Agency Day. These are a great chance to meet other Designated Teachers and build key links with 

schools across Swale and beyond.  

I look forward to meeting with you all over the next few weeks and if there is anything you need, then 

please get in touch.  

mailto:Ben.Taylor2@kent.gov.uk


 

 

NEWS FROM THE EAST 

Carole Bailey, Assistant Head Thanet  

Tel: 03000 418515 or Email: Carole.Bailey@kent.gov.uk  

I am pleased to report good news in Thanet on a number of fronts!   

Firstly, 2015 examination results: Key stage 2 students achieved the following 

results : Level 4 ( expected level) in English 62% and in Maths 67%, with 3/21 

young people progressing successfully to local grammar school places. The 

majority of students this year achieved or exceeded their targets, and have settled 

well into secondary schools. VSK has worked effectively with schools and carers to 

support and accelerate progress with a wide range of interventions funded by pupil premium plus over the past 

year.  Well done to all !  

In Key Stage 4, there is still work to do but this year Thanet achieved the second highest KS4 results across 

Kent.  4% of our young people achieved national expected levels of 5 x A* - C with English and Maths.  

Team strength: I am pleased to report Thanet is now back to full strength with the new additions to our team.  

Working alongside myself are Jan Dimond, our Fostering Education Liaison Officer, Tracy Donovan, our 

Specialist Nurse, and Education Support Officers, Gary Mayne and John Ollason. We welcomed in September 

some new colleagues; strengthening our support officer work are Lucy Southwood and Amy Barnes who work 

directly with young people, Lisa Harrison is working with schools, carers and young people regarding 

attendance and exclusions issues, and we have a new admin assistant Laura James, based at the Brook 

House office in Whitstable. We also have Vicky Crompton , our Post16 affiliated link.  All are now established in 

their work and already key members of our team.  

We are rolling out two key projects this year:  Firstly, a Paired Reading scheme has been launched for an 

identified group of students from years 3 - 7.  This is a commissioned service that the Education Psychology 

team are leading for VSK, and involves initial assessment / benchmarking  of a childôs reading age, followed by 

a period of reading sessions with carers, and then reviewing impact. Identified carers are currently being 

trained for this, and we will provide further details of the impact of this later in the year.   

Secondly, Mind the Gap, our secondary school project, working with designated teachers, is now underway 

and has three strands;  firstly, a raising aspirations programme for year 7 children in care, to motivate and aim 

high. A strand focussing on the risks and impact of wider social issues for teenagers at puberty and during 

adolescence.  Finally, a professional development strand to upskill education practitioners regarding relevant 

topics such as development of the adolescent brain, teenage mental health awareness, etc. Our project lead is 

Leigh Knell.  For further information, please contact knellL@hartsdown.co.uk 

mailto:Carole.Bailey@kent.gov.uk
mailto:knellL@hartsdown.co.uk

